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11 November 2005

Dear Mr Thomas

Supplementary Planning Guidance Sustainable Development: 

A Developers Guide

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above draft Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG).  This response has been formulated in consultation with our membership who range from small local builders to multinational house building companies.  Together they account for almost 80% of all new houses delivered in England and Wales in any one year.

Our response is set out in two parts.  Firstly, there is an overview on the form and context of the SPG and secondly we present detailed comments on the specific content of the draft SPG.

General

The HBF is concerned about the approach that the Council is taking and considers it to be flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance.

The whole purpose of SPG is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in and Adopted Local Plan.  Therefore, it’s content must fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan which it relates to.   In a significant number of instances the Draft SPG does not relate at all to the policy in the Council’s adopted Plan, but instead to other guidance and research, much of which is not specifically planning related.

SPG should be used to supplement adopted policies only elaborating or clarifying policy not introducing new policy.  SPG can only have weight if it is derived out of and is consistent with the development plan, and has been prepared in the proper manner.  In contrast, little weight can be given to SPG which contains material that ought instead to be included in the development plan.

The purpose of the draft SPG seems to be to seek to influence matters, which are already covered by other legislative regimes, in particular, Building Regulations.  Such an approach is contrary to PPW paragraph 1.2.4, which clearly states the principle of non-duplication, should be maintained – “the planning system should not be used to secure objectives achievable under other legislation”.  Consequently the HBF believes that the Council should amend the document so that it complies with national guidance and with in its own Adopted Plan policy.

Detailed Comments

1. Purpose of the Guidance

The Council should acknowledge that the provision of housing to meet need is a fundamental part of creating a sustainable society.

2. Status of the Guidance

It would be more encouraging if the final paragraph of this section referred to consideration being given to comments and the possibility for changes to be made.  As written it appears that this consultation period is simply something that has to be carried out but will have no influence on the SPG.

 5. Statement of Sustainability

There is no policy basis for the requirement for ‘major developments’ to be accompanied by a statement of sustainability.  TAN 8 refers to new non-residential buildings over 1000 sq.m being accompanied by an Energy Design Advice Report if appropriate but says nothing about housing.  The MIPPS on Renewable Energy simply refers to local planning authorities encouraging developers to integrate energy efficiency and conservation measures as part of the design of new development.  The UDP policy is couched in similar terms of encouraging sustainable practices.

Therefore the SPG cannot require a ‘Statement of Sustainability’ or the submission of a Sustainability Checklist.  What is required to register an application is set down in law and this cannot be changed by SPG.

In our view this document would be more appropriately used as good practice guidance rather than SPG.  As this would be more in line with encouragement and the idea of planners acting as sign posts for good practice and advice.

The notion that large developments (10) act as a trigger for the requirements has no justification in the Adopted Local Plan or in national planning policy.  

There are potentially major cost implications for developers if this approach is implemented, which will affect viability when coupled with the many other planning obligations imposed on developers, including affordable housing.  This SPG merely acts as a potential hurdle rather than a way of encouraging the industry to adopt new practices.

6. What are the benefits of Sustainable Development?

The industry remains to be convinced that residents are prepared to pay more for the improvements that these requirements may bring about and this view is supported by evidence from the RICS.  

New dwellings already provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating insulation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure.  Although it should be noted that high-density requirements often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure.  

SAP notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed.  Carbon index values are also often provided.  (The HBF industry SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. both SAP rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes (* similar to the energy efficiency coding of white electrical goods).

New build housing also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible: -

Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processed to give minimum waste.

Saving of transportation: via the incorporation of local materials where available.

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe.  Also as the industry adopts Egan principles and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that transportation will be involved in the construction process.

There are other areas where energy efficiency savings could be achieved rather than concentration on a sector that already performs very well in sustainability terms.  New build is a very low percentage of housing stock and at present only caters for an existing need.  Although Wales has the oldest stock in Europe there is no policy to replace existing stock.  Therefore concentration on this very small sector, which will continue to be a very small percentage of overall stock, is a flawed policy.  Increasing the energy efficiency of the existing housing stock would be far more beneficial to the environment.

	Property Type
	SAP
	CO2 (Tonnes per annum)
	Space and Water Heating Costs (£ / annum)

	1900 Property as constructed with no central heating, coal open fires
	10
	23.4
	£1,200

	1900 Property as constructed with gas central heating fitted 20 years ago
	27 
	10.4
	£830

	1900 Property with insulation improvements but no central heating, open coal fires
	43
	11.3
	£600

	1900 Property with insulation improvements and standard gas central heating
	57
	5.2
	£440

	1900 Property with insulation improvements and condensing gas central heating
	70
	3.8
	£338

	New build post April 2002 – with standard gas central heating
	90
	2.4
	£230

	New build post April 2002 – with condensing gas central heating
	96
	2.1
	£200


The figures above are based on a detached house with an area of 120m2 and with the same area of openings.

Insulation improvements in the calculations were:

Loft – 200mm quilt

Walls – 50mm insulation

Glazing – 100% double glazed 6mm air gap

Draught Proofing – 100%

Cylinder Insulation – 100mm jacket

Heating and controls – Modern gas heating with programmer, roomstat and thermostatic valves  Note: The 1900 property was assumed to have solid walls, and while these can be insulated the cost of doing so may be prohibitive.

The government published amendments to Part L and F (Conservation of Fuel and Power and Ventilation) in September, which are to be introduced in April 2006.  The legislation is aimed at securing a further 20% increase in efficiency for the new build sector.

The HBF does not wish to appear negative in our approach, as the house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process.  However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies should be made within planning legislation.

Stipulations of design criteria should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.  Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion.  

8.2 Local Policy

Policy 2 states that proposals, which encourage sustainable practices, will be favoured.  The HBF is satisfied that all new developments currently operate sustainable practices and meet the requirements of policy 2 without the need for a sustainability report or checklist.

Sustainability Guidelines

9. Site Assessments

Site assessments are already prepared as part of design requirements.  Planning applicants are seeing a proliferation in the number of statements, assessments and the like, being requested to accompany applications, placing needless hurdles in the way of development.

The design checklist included in the POSW design guide should be sufficient to cover sustainability issues.  There is no need for a further checklist or statement.

11. Private Motor Vehicles (iii)

The HBF questions whether or not the planning authority has the support of the highways department for its approach in this section.  Without this support house builders will have difficulty in getting their schemes adopted.

12.1 Energy Demand

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a SAP rating for energy efficiency.  In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety, energy efficiency / conservation, which would not benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent) requirements to those contained within Building Regulations.

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change.  Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.

Alternative standards imposed under Planning will introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the authority.

12.2 EcoHomes Assessment

The WDA is also requiring homes built on their land to meet EcoHomes standards.

All of these standards and this guidance will be overtaken by the Code of Sustainable Buildings to be published for consultation soon.

13.1 Solar Photvoltaic

The cost of panels is such that the recover takes 70 years, based upon savings per annum, but the panels last only 30 years.

13.8 Combined Heat Power

The HBF does not consider proposals for ‘large new residential’ developments in this context refers to 10 units and over.  Much larger schemes would be required to make such systems viable.

14. Energy Efficiency and Material Choice

This is a prime example of where stipulations can cause significant problems for the industry and which will result in a step change in provision.  There is insufficient capacity in the timber frame supply industry to meet such a change nationally.  The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction needs to be considered.  Such requirements need to be made through detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. 

15. Street Lighting

The highways department must be signed up to the standard requirement set out otherwise builders will experience problems in getting their schemes adopted.

17. Sustainable Drainage

Although the HBF supports the use of SUDS, where they will be effective (which due to the geology of S Wales is rare), there are a number of issues to be resolved before their use can be required.

Will sewage undertakers adopt SUDS?

Has a SUDS for adoption document been agreed to cover specifications for SUDS components that will guarantee their adoption on completion by a developer?  Developers will not wish to incorporate SUDS unless they are certain future maintenance and repair liabilities will be the responsibility of an approved statutory agency or management company.

Will building control service providers accept SUDS?

Will building regulations approved document H be amended to include references to this technology?  Will the interim guidance be produced to avoid the situation where Local Authority planners want SUDS and Local Authority Building Control officers will not allow them.

Will highway authorities accept SUDS?

Would a swale or filter sink be considered as a ‘soakaway’ under the highways Act 1980?  Again developers will not wish to incorporate sewers as part of highways work unless there is certainty about their adoption.

The EA and WW need to be signed up to the proposals in this document otherwise there will be difficulties for house builders in getting their schemes adopted.

18. Waste Management

18.1 Residential Development

The HF understands that the authority already has a separate SPG on this subject in which case the documents would need to say the same thing.  However, as far as the HBF is concerned the prescription of integrated recycling facilities / storage is more properly dealt with under Building Regulations.

19. Landscape, Trees and Ecology

Again the HBF question whether or not the Council’s Landscaping section is signed up to these proposals.  House Builders will not wish to prepare schemes in accordance with this guidance to have them turned down by the Landscaping section.

Checklist

It is not clear if there is a scoring system attached to the checklist.  If there is this needs to be clarified.

Conclusion

The council cannot require sustainability appraisals or the completion of a specific checklist.  The planning system is meant to encourage consideration of sustainability through ‘discussing options and directing developers to the variety of sources of advice’ (TAN 8 para 6.2).

In our view much of the detail covered in the document relates to the introduction of new policy or subject matter that is more appropriately dealt with through Building Regulations.  The Council should prepare a good practice advice note rather than SPG that is not sufficiently grounded in policy.  This may be less prescriptive but for change to truly take hold in any industry there has to be either a business case based on consumer demand or support from workable regulation.  At present the business case is not evident and it is therefore best for these issues to be addressed through Building Regulations.  The document would assist more if it concentrated on providing information on good practice and what is available in terms of grants to encourage the use of new technologies.

Yours sincerely,

Lynda Healy

Planning and Policy Advisor - Wales






